
Culture and Sport Glasgow (operating as Glasgow Life)
(A Company which is a Scottish charity (Scottish charity number SC037844) incorporated in Scotland under the Companies Acts with company number SC313851)
 
                                                                                                               

MINUTE of a MEETING of the Board of 



Directors of Culture and Sport Glasgow 



held via Videoconference on 31 March 



2021 at 10am. 
 

 

	Present:
	Councillor David McDonald (Chair)
Councillor Eva Bolander

	 
	Sir Angus Grossart
Iain MacRitchie

Dr Bridget McConnell CBE 

Lee McConnell 

John McCormick

Councillor Frank McAveety 
Siobhan Nairn

Councillor Franny Scally (part meeting)
Dilawer Singh MBE 

 

	Attending:
	Susan Deighan, Director of City Marketing and External Relations; Jan Buchanan, Director of Finance and Corporate Services; Billy Garrett, Director of Sport and Events; Jill Miller OBE, Director of Cultural Services; and Allan Drysdale, Governance and Liaison Officer; all Culture and Sport Glasgow, and Martin Booth, Executive Director of Finance, Glasgow City Council (part meeting)


	Apologies:
	Professor John Brown CBE

Councillor Michael Cullen
Professor Sir Anton Muscatelli 




1. 
Welcome and adjustment to agenda order noted and agreed.
      
Councillor McDonald welcomed those present to the meeting and having noted that the relevant notice had been issued and a quorum was present, the Board proceeded to business as hereinafter minuted.

The Chair requested that, as Glasgow City Council’s (GCC) Executive Director of Finance was due to join the meeting for the item on the Budget Strategy, the papers under the Director of Finance and Corporate Services at Item 9, and the papers under the Director of City Marketing and External Relations at Item 10, be moved up the agenda. 

The Board agreed to alter the order of business as proposed by the Chair.
2.
Apologies noted.

The Board noted that apologies had been received from Professor John Brown, Professor Sir Anton Muscatelli, and Councillor Michael Cullen.
3.
Declarations of Interest noted.

There were no declarations of interest notified.
4.
Minute of Previous Meeting held on 27 January 2021 approved.
The minute of the previous meeting held on 27 January 2021 were presented for approval.
The Board agreed to approve the minutes as a correct record.

5.
Matters Arising noted.

In relation to the following paragraphs:

8(3)(ii) Burrell Renaissance – it was noted that there was a report by the Chief Executive at Item 8(6) on the agenda;


9(3) Insurance Tender – it was noted that the Insurance Tender had now been approved under delegated authority by the Chief Executive.


10(2) Ethical Fundraising Policy – it was noted that there was a revised Policy presented for approval at Item 10(1) on the agenda.

6. 
Draft Minute of Audit Committee Meeting of 11 March 2021 noted.

The Board noted the draft minute of the Audit Committee meeting of 11 March 2021.

7.
Reports by Director of Finance and Corporate Services 
(1) Financial Update noted.
There was presented a report which provided an update on the current financial position at 12 February 2021 and the projected outturn position.

The Director of Finance and Corporate Services drew to the Board’s attention that the projected deficit for the full year was £19.2m.

After consideration the Board noted the financial position as at 12 February 2021 and the projected outturn for 2020/21.

(2) People Update noted.

There was presented a report which provided an update on industrial relations between Glasgow Life and the Trade Unions, the People Scorecard for the period to 13 February, and information on the furlough of Glasgow Life staff.


After consideration the Board noted:

(i) that across Glasgow Life there continues to be trade union activity, particularly relating to changes to opening and closing venues and services during varying Scottish Government;
(ii) the information specified in the People Scorecard including the attendance and employee relations data; and
(iii) the update on the furlough of Glasgow Life staff.
(3) Gender Pay Gap reporting noted and agreed.
There was presented to the Board the figures from Glasgow Life’s most recent Gender Pay Gap exercise as at 5 April 2020.
The Director of Finance and Corporate Services advised that the Equalities Committee had considered the paper and recommended approval to the Board.

After consideration the Board:

(i) noted the combined information presented in terms of both the Gender Pay Gap and occupational segregation of the workforce;

(ii) agreed to approve the 2020 Gender Pay Gap figures for reporting to HMRC Equalities Office; and

(iii) agreed to approve the publication of those same figures and corresponding infographic on Glasgow Life’s website and intranet.

(4) Scheme of Delegated Functions agreed.

To present to the Board proposed updates to the Scheme of Delegated Functions for review and approval.

It was advised that the updates relation to the Procurement and HR sections of the scheme, and these had been considered by the Audit Committee at their meeting on 11 March and recommended to the Board for approval.


After consideration the Board agreed to approve the proposed changes to the Scheme of Delegated Functions.

(5) Risk Register noted.
There was presented a report which provided information on the risks to Glasgow Life in the current period which had been identified as being in the Very High/High risk category.

It was advised that the only movement since the last review was in relation to the Museums Programme 2021 risk, which had increased from a score of 9 to 15 as a result of the continued lockdown impacting on the ability to deliver the programme.
After consideration the Board noted the current risks to Glasgow Life identified as being in the Very High/High risk category.

8.
Reports by Director of City Marketing and External Relations 
(1) Ethical Fundraising Policy agreed.
There was presented a revised Ethical Fundraising Policy for approval following feedback from the last Board meeting.

It was highlighted that the main changes were to section 6 of the Policy in relation to ethical considerations which provides examples of sponsorships and factors to be taken into consideration.

After consideration the Board agreed to approve the revised Ethical Fundraising Policy.

(2) Emirates Sponsorship noted.
There was presented a report in relation to the sponsorship agreement with Emirates, and changes to that agreement.

The Board were informed that the Chief Executive had approved the amended agreement under delegated authority on their behalf.
After consideration the Board noted the update provided and the amendment to the agreement between Emirates and Glasgow Life.

(3) Property Asset Options update noted.
There was submitted a report which provided an update to the Board on progress on the Asset Options Sprint Team and Glasgow Life’s support of People Make Glasgow’s Communities.
The paper also provided information on the status of all Glasgow Life venues, and details of those venues supporting the testing and vaccination programme across the city.
After consideration the Board:

(i) noted the outcomes and plans of the Property Asset Sprint Team;

(ii) noted Glasgow Life’s input and ongoing work to People Make Glasgow’s  Communities;

(iii) noted the status of venues following budgetary approvals;

(iv) noted the update in relation to assets; and 
(v) noted the venues identified for use as testing and vaccinations centres and the excellent support provided by Glasgow Life staff.

(4) Capital Programme update noted.
There was presented a report which provided the Board with an update on projects include in the Capital Programme.

It was highlighted that the format of the report had been revised to provide more detail on the status of each project within the Capital Programme.

After consideration the Board noted the progress of projects included in the Capital Programme, and that the impact of Covid-19 had began to reduce.

(5) Performance Report noted.
There was presented a report which provided performance information for the period to February 2021.

It was advised that the report reflected the significant impact the pandemic has had on visitor figures, events and conferences.

The Board noted the performance information to February 2021.

9.
Chair’s update noted.
The Chair welcomed Martin Booth, Executive Director of Finance, Glasgow City Council, to the meeting.

He reflected on the impact of restrictions on the work of the charity in the last year, and the adaptation to new ways of working, some which it is expected may become permanent going forward.
He set out how Glasgow Life and GCC had responded to the situation, such as the launch of the People Make Glasgow’s Communities project, the pilot partnerships of three football sites, and importantly the agreement from GCC of the £100m safety net.
The Board noted the verbal update provided by the Chair.

10.
Reports by the Chief Executive 
(1) Delegated Authority agreed.
There was presented a report which asked the Board to agree to extend the period of delegated joint authority to the Chair and the Chief Executive until the next Board meeting on 16 June.

After consideration the Board agred to extend the period of delegated joint authority to the Chair and Chief Executive until the next Board meeting on 16 June.

(2) Sprint Groups Outputs agreed and noted.
A paper was submitted which presented to the Board the recommendations from the Glasgow Life Strategic Sprint.
The Chief Executive presented the report and began by expressing thanks to the staff who had taken part in the process, and reflected on the value to the future of the organisation in involving staff from a wider scope to take part.

She advised that the report contained a total of 12 recommendations emerging from the Sprint processes, and took the Board through each of these individually to seek their agreement.

After consideration the Board:

(i) agreed to approve the twelve recommendations as set out in the paper;

(ii) noted that Financial Planning and People Strategy were covered in separate papers; and

(iii) noted that a further Board report in relation to the Population Health Community Referral Sprint will be provided to a future meeting.

(3) Budget Strategy agreed.
There was presented a report which provided a draft budget submission for the financial year 31st March 2022 and an outline of the approach and methodology applied.
The Director of Finance and Corporate Services, stated that the Glasgow Life Board had set a budget of £115m for 20/21 pre pandemic – this was service fee of £77.5m and earned income of £37.5m.  This included a number of savings from the Council budget process and additional savings approved by the board to address the underlying pressures within the Glasgow Life base budget.  None of the savings have been delivered. At 1 April 2021 Glasgow Life’s cost base is £117.2m

As part of the Council’s budget for 2021/22 the Service Fee to Glasgow Life was reduced by £4.7m to £72.8m

She advised that GCC had agreed to provide Glasgow Life with a safety net of £100m until the previously earned income lost due to the pandemic could be recovered. Essentially this is an income target of £27.2m (to replace the £38m earned income that GL generated pre pandemic.) 
It was recognised that it was very difficult to predict how quickly earned income would recover, and the budget setting process had set a target of £6.3m earned income primarily from occupancy agreements, Celtic Connections, sport membership and participation sport.
The additional £17m of costs within Glasgow Life will be deficit funded as we transition and remove the costs from the company. The vast majority of this will need to be delivered though reduction in headcount, as this is the biggest cost followed by reduction in buildings.  

The Executive Director of Finance, GCC, provided an update indicating that it was difficult at this stage to make an overall judgement on the funding gap across the Council Family, and that the support provided for Glasgow Life had to be affordable to GCC.
He confirmed that the annual cost of living increase will be paid in addition to the service fee. However, all other pay and non-pay inflationary pressures will need to be contained within existing budgets which in real terms reduces the budgets available. 

It was also referenced that the Revenue Consequences of Capital for the Burrell were not included in the £100m cap and discussions were taking place in regard to this. 
The Board were advised that GCC will provide a letter to confirm their continued financial support to Glasgow Life as it transitions to a £100m financial and business model and will deficit fund the £17m additional costs while Glasgow Life identify and deliver savings proposals eg People Make Glasgow’s Communities and progress redeployment and VR/VER programmes. 

After consideration the Board:

(i) agreed to approve the Draft Budget for 2021-22; and
(ii) noted that Glasgow City Council will provide a letter of comfort to confirm their continued financial support to Glasgow Life.

(4) People Strategy noted and agreed.
There was presented a report which updated the Board on progress on the People Strategy, focussing on workforce planning and change, within Glasgow Life, and which asked the Board to confirm delegated responsibilities within ER/VR processes.

The Chief Executive advised that £100m guarantee from GCC meant that the position with regard to staffing numbers was less challenging than initially anticipated. However, it was still expected it would take a period of perhaps 3/4 years to manage staffing down to an affordable level.
It was indicated that the plans for the restructure of Grade 8 and above posts would be brought to the next Board meeting.

After consideration the Board:

(i) noted the update on the service reform activity and proposed changes to Glasgow Life’s workforce and work; and
(ii) agreed to approve the changes required to approvals of applications of ER/VR and identified next steps in the People Strategy.

(5) Business and Budget Plan 2021/22 agreed.
There was presented to the Board the Business and Budget Plan for 2021/22.

It was noted that this essentially brought together elements of reports previously discussed in relation to the financial position and future direction of the organisation 
After consideration the Board agreed to approve the Business and Budget Plan for 2021/22.

(6) Burrell Renaissance agreed and noted.
There was presented a report provided an update on the Burrell Renaissance and asking the Board to agree the establishment of a Burrell Renaissance Sub-group, and membership.
The Chief Executive advised that, as referred to in previous discussions, negotiations were taking place with GCC around funding for the Burrell, and emphasising its importance as part of the city’s recovery.
She also informed the meeting that approval had been given for a six figure sum from EventScotland/VisitScotland to assist with the reopening programme for the Burrell.

In relation to the Burrell Renaissance Sub-group it was noted that it would be engaging with the Leader and Depute Leader of GCC around fundraising and reopening plans.

After consideration the Board:

(i) agreed to the establishment of a Burrell Renaissance Sub-group, and further agreed to approve the proposed membership as set out in the report; and
(ii) noted the Burrell Recovery Progress report.

11.
Future Meeting Dates noted.
The Board noted the future meeting dates for 2021.
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